Descendants of Philip Hermann Lepper

Generation No. 1

1. Philip Hermann¹ Lepper¹ was born Abt. 1675 in Palatine, Germany², and died 1710 in At sea². He married **Maria Oberstrught**. She was born in perh. Germany², and died in perh. England³.

Children of Philip Lepper and Maria Oberstrught are:

- 2 i. Johannes Phillip² Lepper, born Aug 1696 in Dillenburg, GERMANY.
- 3 ii. Catherina Lepper⁴, born Abt. 1695 in Palatine, Germany⁵.
- 4 iii. child a Lepper, born in Palatine, Germany⁶; died 1710 in At sea⁶.
- 5 iv. child b Lepper, born in Palatine, Germany⁶; died 1710 in At sea⁶.
- 6 v. child c Lepper, born in Palatine, Germany⁶; died 1710 in At sea⁶.

Generation No. 2

2. Johannes Phillip² Lepper (Philip Hermann¹)⁷ was born Aug 1696 in Dillenburg, GERMANY⁷.

More About Johannes Phillip Lepper: Date born 2: 1698, Palatine, Germany⁸ Immigration: 1710, New York?⁹

Children of Johannes Phillip Lepper are:

+ 7 i. Frederick³ Lepper, born Abt. 1750; died Jul 1778 in German Flatts, New York.

+ 8 ii. Conrad Lepper, born 1725.

Generation No. 3

7. Frederick³ Lepper (Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)¹⁰ was born Abt. 1750, and died Jul 1778 in German Flatts, New York¹¹.

Children of Frederick Lepper are:

- + 9 i. Frederick⁴ Lepper.
 - 10 ii. Jacob Lepper¹².

More About Jacob Lepper: Military service: Revolutionary War¹² Occupation: Blacksmith¹²

8. Conrad³ Lepper (Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)¹³ was born 1725¹³.

Children of Conrad Lepper are:

+

- 11 i. Wyant⁴ Lepper, born 14 May 1746; died 10 Jan 1839.
- 12 ii. John Lepper, born 1765; died 17 Aug 1840 in De Witt, Iowa Terr..

Generation No. 4

9. Frederick⁴ Lepper (Frederick³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)¹⁴. He married Mary X¹⁵.

More About Frederick Lepper: Military service: Revolutionary War¹⁶

More About Mary X: Captivity: Bet. 1779 - 1789, Canada¹⁷ Child of Frederick Lepper and Mary X is:

13 i. Jacob F⁵ Lepper¹⁷, born 1778¹⁷.

More About Jacob F Lepper: Captivity: Bet. 1779 - 1789, Canada¹⁷

11. Wyant⁴ Lepper (Conrad³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)^{18,19} was born 14 May 1746²⁰, and died 10 Jan 1839²¹.

More About Wyant Lepper: Name 2: Wyand Lepper²² Military service: Private, Revolutionary War^{23,24,25,26,27}

Children of Wyant Lepper are:

- + 14 i. John W.⁵ Lepper, born 31 May 1777 in Manheim, Herkimer Co., New York.
 - 15 ii. Joseph Lepper^{28,29}, born 06 Sep 1786³⁰.

More About Joseph Lepper: Name 2: Johan Justus Lepper³¹

Generation No. 5

14. John W.⁵ Lepper (Wyant⁴, Conrad³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)^{32,33} was born 31 May 1777 in Manheim, Herkimer Co., New York³⁴. He married **Martha Freeman**³⁵. She was born 23 Nov 1781³⁵, and died 14 Jan 1852³⁵.

More About John W. Lepper: Name 2: John Lepper³⁶

Children of John Lepper and Martha Freeman are:

- 16 i. James⁶ Lepper, born 30 May 1821; died 27 Nov 1895 in perhaps Centerville, Iowa.
- 17 ii. Nate Lepper³⁷.
- 18 iii. Ben Lepper³⁷.
- 19 iv. Wyant Lepper³⁸.
- 20 v. Conrad Lepper.

+

21 vi. Maria Lepper³⁸. She married Nicholas Cool^{39,40} in New York⁴¹.

More About Nicholas Cool and Maria Lepper: Marriage: New York⁴¹

22 vii. Jane Lepper⁴². She married Y Smith^{43,44}.

Generation No. 6

16. James⁶ Lepper (John W.⁵, Wyant⁴, Conrad³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)^{45,46} was born 30 May 1821⁴⁷, and died 27 Nov 1895 in perhaps Centerville, Iowa^{48,49}. He married Mary Ann Clark^{50,51} 08 Sep 1849 in near Columbus, Ohio^{52,53}, daughter of Daniel Clark and Sidney Paully. She was born 15 Dec 1827 in Jackson county, Ohio^{54,55,56}, and died Sep 1912 in Appanoose Co., Iowa^{57,58,59}.

More About James Lepper: Date born 2: 31 May 1821, New York State⁶⁰ Date born 3: 30 May 1822, New York⁶¹ Property: 1854, 160 A in Walnut Twp, Appanoose Co., Iowa^{62,63} Religion: Methodist Episcopal⁶⁴ Residence 1: Bef. 1854, Columbus, Ohio^{65,66} Residence 2: 1837, Waverly, Pike Co., Ohio⁶⁷ Residence 3: 1854, moved to Appanoose Co., Iowa^{68,69} Will: 26 Jan 1891, Walnut Twp, Appanoose Co, Iowa⁷⁰ More About Mary Ann Clark: Died 2: 30 Aug 1912, Walnut Twp, Appanoose Co, Iowa⁷¹ Burial: 01 Sep 1912, Elgin Cemetery, Appanoose Co., Iowa⁷² Residence 1: 1854, moved to Appanoose Co., Iowa^{73,74} Residence 2: Bef. 1854, Columbus, Ohio⁷⁵

More About James Lepper and Mary Clark: Marriage: 08 Sep 1849, near Columbus, Ohio^{75,76}

Children of James Lepper and Mary Clark are:

	23	i.	John Clark ⁷ Lepper ^{77,78} , born 1854 in Ohio ^{79,80,81} ; died Aft. 1891 ⁸² .
			More About John Clark Lepper: Residence: 1932, Downing, Missouri ⁸³
+	24 25	ii. iii.	Sara Elizabeth Lepper, died 1932. Marilla Jane Lepper ^{83,84} , died 1921 ^{85,86} .
			Notes for Marilla Jane Lepper: not mentioned in James Lepper's 1891 will
+	26 27	iv. v.	James Madison Lepper, born 23 Feb 1861 in Appanoose Co., Iowa; died Aft. 1891. Nicholas Barton Lepper ^{87,88} , born 1868 ^{89,90} ; died Aft. 1891 ⁹¹ .
			More About Nicholas Barton Lepper: Residence 1: 1932, Centerville, Iowa ^{92,93} Residence 2: 1895, Walnut Twp, Appanoose Co, Iowa ⁹⁴
	28	vi.	Charles F. Lepper ⁹⁵ , died Aft. 1891 ⁹⁶ .
			More About Charles F. Lepper: Name 2: Charles Freemont Lepper ⁹⁷ Name 3: Charles T. Lepper ⁹⁸ Health: 1928, paralytic stroke ^{99,100} Residence: 1932, Centerville, Iowa ^{101,102}
	20		

+ 29 vii. Martha Freeman Lepper, born 12 Jul 1851 in Waverly, Pike Co., Ohio; died 16 Jul 1950 in Boulder, Colorado.

20. Conrad⁶ Lepper (John W.⁵, Wyant⁴, Conrad³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)¹⁰³.

More About Conrad Lepper: Residence: Davis Co., Iowa^{104,105}

Children of Conrad Lepper are:

- 30 i. Bart⁷ Lepper^{106,107}, died Bef. 1932^{108,109}.
- 31 ii. Al Lepper^{110,111}, died Bet. 1861 1865^{112,113}.
- 32 iii. Joe Lepper^{114,115}, died Bef. 1932^{116,117}.
- 33 iv. James Lepper^{118,119}.

More About James Lepper: Residence: Bef. 1932, Des Moines, Iowa^{120,121}

Generation No. 7

24. Sara Elizabeth⁷ Lepper (James⁶, John W.⁵, Wyant⁴, Conrad³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)^{122,123} died 1932^{124,125}. She married **Y Noah**^{126,127}.

Notes for Sara Elizabeth Lepper:

not mentioned in James Lepper's 1891 will - her 1/6 of James' property willed to her two children, Robert and

Grace

Children of Sara Lepper and Y Noah are:

i. Robert O.⁸ Noah¹²⁸, born Aft. 1870¹²⁹; died Aft. 1891¹³⁰.

35 ii. Grace L. Noah¹³⁰, born Aft. 1870¹³¹; died Aft. 1891¹³².

26. James Madison⁷ Lepper (James⁶, John W.⁵, Wyant⁴, Conrad³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)^{133,134,135} was born 23 Feb 1861 in Appanoose Co., Iowa¹³⁶, and died Aft. 1891¹³⁷. He married Louisa McMurray¹³⁸ 04 Dec 1889¹³⁸, daughter of John McMurray and Elizabeth Hawthorne.

More About James Madison Lepper: Date born 2: 1862^{139,140} Occupation: General Contracting and Building^{141,142} Politics: republican¹⁴² Religion: Methodist Episcopal¹⁴² Residence 1: 1932, Denver, Colorado^{143,144} Residence 2: Bet. 1882 - 1903, Mystic, Iowa¹⁴⁵ Residence 3: 1903, Centerville, Iowa¹⁴⁶

More About Louisa McMurray: Religion: Methodist Episcopal¹⁴⁷

More About James Lepper and Louisa McMurray: Marriage: 04 Dec 1889¹⁴⁷

Child of James Lepper and Louisa McMurray is: 36 i. Jesse⁸ Lepper¹⁴⁷, born 19 Jul 1892 in Appanoose Co., Iowa¹⁴⁷.

29. Martha Freeman⁷ Lepper (James⁶, John W.⁵, Wyant⁴, Conrad³, Johannes Phillip², Philip Hermann¹)^{148,149} was born 12 Jul 1851 in Waverly, Pike Co., Ohio^{150,151,152,153}, and died 16 Jul 1950 in Boulder, Colorado^{154,155}. She married **Thomas Miller Goddard**^{156,157} 10 Apr 1875 in Centerville, Appanoose, IA, son of Nathan Goddard and Mary Arney. He was born 24 Nov 1846^{158,159}, and died 26 Jan 1917 in Fort Leavenworth, Kansas^{160,161}.

Notes for Martha Freeman Lepper: [Goddard2003_20060205.FTW]

[Goddard.FTW]

!The Goddard Book, Vol I, pg 164

!Birth, death and marriage from Family Bible of Thomas and Martha (Lepper) Goddard, the original in the possession of Mrs. Dan Santo (Doris Goddard), Casper, WY (1993) with copies at The Goddard Association of America

More About Martha Freeman Lepper: Name 2: Martha Lepper^{162,163} Date born 2: 1852, Ohio^{164,165,166,167} Died 2: Onida, South Dakota Burial: Abt. 1950, Sully County, S. Dak.¹⁶⁸ Occupation 1: 1870, printer^{169,170} Occupation 2: Bet. 1903 - 1907, Matron of S. Dak. Soldiers Home, Hot Springs, S. Dak.¹⁷¹ Residence 1: Bet. 1907 - 1917, Vermillion, Clay Co., South Dakota^{172,173,174} Residence 2: 1880, Centerville, Iowa¹⁷⁵ Residence 3: Bet. 1883 - 1903, Sully Co., South Dakota^{176,177} Residence 4: Bet. 1903 - 1907, S. Dak. Soldiers Home, Hot Springs, S. Dak.¹⁷⁸ Residence 5: Bet. 1917 - 1925, Aberdeen, Brown Co., S. Dakota^{179,180} Residence 6: 1925, Sheridan, Wyoming^{181,182} Residence 7: 1932, Sheridan, Wyoming¹⁸³

Notes for Thomas Miller Goddard: [Goddard2003_20060205.FTW]

[Goddard.FTW]

!The Goddard Book, Vol I, pg 164

!Birth, death and marriage from Family Bible of Thomas and Martha (Lepper)Goddard, the original in the possession of Mrs. Dan Santo (Doris Goddard),Casper, WY (1993) with copies at The Goddard Association of America. Thomas was a private in Co. E, Iowa Cavalry. He died at the National Military Home.

!Batch #: 7134406, Sheet #: 29, Source Call #: 820056

In 1989 the South Dakota Centennial Commission published a book containing biographical data on every citizen that had served in the Senate or House of Representatives. (Republican) was born on a farm near Troy, Iowa on November 24, 1846. As a youth of sixteen he enlisted in Company E, 3rd Iowa Calvary at the outbreak of the Civil War, and earned an honorable record as a brave and gallant soldier. Goddard practiced law and raised stock until 1883 when he moved to Shiloh, Dakota Territory. In 1887 he was elected on the Republican ticket as district attorney for three years, resigning to accept the county judgeship for three consecutive terms.

More About Thomas Miller Goddard: Date born 2: Abt. 11 Nov 1846. Iowa¹⁸⁴ Date born 3: 24 Nov 1846, Troy, Davis, Iowa Died 2: Fort Leavenworth, Kansas Died 3: 26 Jan 1917, Vermillion, South Dakota Burial: 1950, Sully Co., South Dakota¹⁸⁵ Education 1: Bet. 1860 - 1866, Troy Academy, Troy, Iowa186 Education 2: 1874, law degree, Iowa State University¹⁸⁷ Military service: Bet. 1863 - 1865, Third Iowa Cavalry¹⁸⁸ Occupation 1: Bet. 1903 - 1907, Commandant of S. Dak. Soldiers Home, Hot Springs, S. Dak.¹⁸⁹ Occupation 2: 1866, lawyer; practiced in Centerville¹⁹⁰ Politics 1: District Attorney, Sully Co., South Dakota^{191,192} Politics 2: State Representative, Sully Co., S. Dak. 193, 194 Politics 3: 1889, County judge, Sully Co., S. Dak.¹⁹⁴ Residence 1: Bet. 1903 - 1907, S. Dak. Soldiers Home, Hot Springs, S. Dak.¹⁹⁵ Residence 2: Bet. 1883 - 1903, Sully Co., South Dakota¹⁹⁶ Residence 3: 1907. Vermillion. Clav Co., South Dakota^{197,198} Residence 4: 1910, Vermillion, S. Dakota¹⁹⁹

More About Thomas Goddard and Martha Lepper: Marriage: 10 Apr 1875, Centerville, Appanoose, IA

Children of Martha Lepper and Thomas Goddard are:

37

Guy⁸ Goddard^{200,201,202}, born 14 Nov 1885 in Sully Co., S. Dak.²⁰³; died 06 Jan 1981 in Oklahoma City, Okla.²⁰³. He married Leona Catherine Kempker²⁰³ 30 Jun 1914 in Wilmar, Minn.²⁰⁴; born 21 Oct 1891 in Vermillion, S. Dak²⁰⁵; died 17 Jan 1976 in Oklahoma City, Okla.²⁰⁵.

Notes for Guy Goddard: Guy dates and facts per The Goddard Book vol I, ch 8 [Goddard2003_20060205.FTW]

[Goddard.FTW]

!Birth, and marriage from Family Bible of Thomas and Martha (Lepper)

Goddard, the original in the possession of Mrs. Dan Santo (Doris Goddard), Casper, WY (1993) with copies at The Goddard Association of America.

More About Guy Goddard: Date born 2: 14 Nov 1885^{206,207} Date born 3: 14 Nov 1886^{208,209} Burial: Memorial Park Cem., Oklahoma City, Okla.^{210,211}

Notes for Leona Catherine Kempker: [Goddard2003_20060205.FTW]

[Goddard.FTW]

Birth, and marriage from Family Bible of Thomas and Martha (Lepper)

!Birth, and marriage from Family Bible of Thomas and Martha (Lepper) Goddard, the original in the possession of Mrs. Dan Santo (Doris Goddard), Casper, WY (1993) with copies at The Goddard Association of America.

More About Leona Catherine Kempker: Name 2: Leona K. Kempker Died 2: Oklahoma City, Oklahoma Burial 1: Memorial Park Cem., Oklahoma City, Okla.^{212,213} Burial 2: Oklahoma City, Okla.

More About Guy Goddard and Leona Kempker: Marriage: 30 Jun 1914, Wilmar, Minn.²¹⁴

- 38 ii. Io Goddard^{215,216}, born 16 Apr 1876^{217,218}; died 1925^{219,220}.
- 39 iii. Sim Goddard^{221,222}, born 16 Mar 1878^{223,224}.
- 40 iv. Jim Goddard^{225,226}, born 08 Aug 1881^{227,228}; died 1898^{229,230}.
- 41 v. Dick Goddard^{231,232}, born 12 Feb 1883^{233,234}.
- 42 vi. Ray Goddard^{235,236}, born 08 Jul 1888^{237,238}.

Endnotes

1. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001.

2. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Going back even further, Frederick Lepper Sr's father was Johannes Philip Lepper. Johannes, along with his father Philip Hermann Lepper, mother Maria and four siblings, were among the great Palatine German immigration of 1709. Unfortunately, Johannes' father and three of his siblings died at sea." 3. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Going back even further, Frederick Lepper Sr's father was Johannes Philip Lepper. Johannes, along with his father Philip Hermann Lepper, mother Maria and four siblings, were among the great Palatine German immigration of 1709. Unfortunately, Johannes' father and three of his siblings, were among the great Palatine German immigration of 1709. Unfortunately, Johannes' father and three of his siblings died at sea. Johannes (age 12) and his sister Catherina (age 14 or 16) were taken into indentured servanthood until they were 21 years old (to two different families in the New York City area). Unfortunately for their mother, she apparently could not provide for herself and it appears she was sent back to England."

4. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, 'Johannes (age 12) and his sister Catherina (age 14 or 16) were taken into indentured servanthood until they were 21 years old (to two different families in the New York City area)."
5. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "among the great Palatine German immigration of 1709. ... Johannes (age 12) and his sister Catherina (age 14 or 16) were taken into indentured servanthood until they were 21 years old (to two different families in the New York City area). ...

 Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Going back even further, Frederick Lepper Sr's father was Johannes Philip Lepper. Johannes, along with his father Philip Hermann Lepper, mother Maria and four siblings, were among the great Palatine German immigration of 1709. Unfortunately, Johannes' father and three of his siblings died at sea."
 Dennis Lucas, Lower Pedigree, ancestry.com library edition, 1996.

 Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "among the great Palatine German immigration of 1709. Unfortunately, Johannes' father and three of his siblings died at sea. Johannes (age 12) and his sister Catherina (age 14 or 16) were taken into indentured servanthood until they were 21 years old (to two different families in the New York City area)."
 Dennis Lucas, Lower Pedigree, ancestry.com library edition, 1996.

10. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Jacob was originally a blacksmith by trade and eventually turned to farming. He fought in the Revolutionary War with his brother Frederick Lepper Jr. and his cousins, Wiant, Jacob, John A. Lepper and John Lepper. Add this this, Jacob and Frederick's father, Frederick Lepper Sr. ..."

11. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Frederick Lepper Sr., was killed by the Mohawk Indians at the Andrustown Massacre on July 1778. A year later, Frederick Lepper Jr's wofe and one year old son were captured by the

Indians and Tories during the Fort Planck Massacre. They were taken to Canada as were most of the Indian prisoners of that day. It took Frederick Lepper Jr. and his brother Jacob almost ten years to find and obtain release of Frederick's wife Mary and his son Jacob F. Lepper."

12. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Jacob was originally a blacksmith by trade and eventually turned to farming. He fought in the Revolutionary War with his brother Frederick Lepper Jr. and his cousins, Wiant, Jacob, John A. Lepper and John Lepper. Add this this, Jacob and Frederick's father, Frederick Lepper Sr. ..."

J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa.
 Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Jacob was originally a blacksmith by trade and eventually turned to farming. He fought in the Revolutionary War with his brother Frederick Lepper Jr. and his cousins, Wiant, Jacob, John A. Lepper and John Lepper. Add this this, Jacob and Frederick's father, Frederick Lepper Sr. ..."

15. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, " ... 1778. A year later, Frederick Lepper Jr's wofe and one year old son were captured by the Indians and Tories during the Fort Planck Massacre. They were taken to Canada as were most of the Indian prisoners of that day. It took Frederick Lepper Jr. and his brother Jacob almost ten years to find and obtain release of Frederick's wife Mary and his son Jacob F. Lepper."

16. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, "Jacob was originally a blacksmith by trade and eventually turned to farming. He fought in the Revolutionary War with his brother Frederick Lepper Jr. and his cousins, Wiant, Jacob, John A. Lepper and John Lepper. Add this this, Jacob and Frederick's father, Frederick Lepper Sr. ..."

17. Mark Lepper, Lepper Family Genealogy Forum, 6 March 2001, " ... 1778. A year later, Frederick Lepper Jr's wofe and one year old son were captured by the Indians and Tories during the Fort Planck Massacre. They were taken to Canada as were most of the Indian prisoners of that day. It took Frederick Lepper Jr. and his brother Jacob almost ten years to find and obtain release of Frederick's wife Mary and his son Jacob F. Lepper."

18. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa; "Whyand or Wyant or Weigand as he was known by all these given names ."

19. New York Pension Claims, Wyant Lepper Pension File, 1833?.

20. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa. 21. New York Pension Claims, Wyant Lepper Pension File, 1833?.

22. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa; "Whyand or Wyant or Weigand as he was known by all these given names."

23. Ancestry.com, New York Pensioners, 1835, "Electronic," Montgomery Co.

24. U. S. Treasury Department, U. S. Pensioners, 1818-1872, (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007.), "Electronic," Albany.

25. Ancestry.com, New York Pensioners, 1835, "Electronic," Montgomery Co.; private, New York continental .

26. U. S. Treasury Department, *U. S. Pensioners, 1818-1872*, (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007.), "Electronic," paid in Albany from Sept. 1831 through Sept. 1838.

27. New York Pension Claims, Wyant Lepper Pension File, 1833?.

28. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa. 29. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa; Johann Justus (Joseph) was the half brother of John W.

30. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa. 31. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa "christened Johann Justus and later known as Joseph and the ancestor of Milo Nellis and Mrs. John Stewart, Washington, D. C."

32. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa. 33. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa; John W. the half brother of Johann Justus (Joseph).

34. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa also "German Flatts", Herkimer Co., NY.

35. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa.
36. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic."

37. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," mother b - "I think part of these sons were half brothers. I am not sure why, but ti seems to me, Wyant and James, Maria and Jane were of one set."

38. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," mother a - "I think part of these sons were half brothers. I am not sure why, but ti seems to me, Wyant and James, Maria and Jane were of one set."

39. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

40. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

41. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

42. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," mother a - "I think part of these sons were half brothers. I am not sure why, but ti seems to me, Wyant and James, Maria and Jane were of one set."

43. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

44. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

45. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," mother a - "I think part of these sons were half brothers. I am not sure why, but ti seems to me, Wyant and James, Maria and Jane were of one set."

46. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

47. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," "(Charles F's brother John C. says James was born 1821)"; Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa also states 1821.

48. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

49. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

50. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," "Mary Clark."

51. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, "Mary Ann (Clark) Lepper."

52. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

53. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F Lepper.

54. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

55. State of Iowa, Mary A Lepper Death Certificate, (issued 1912; copy provided 1989), b. 12/15/27; Ohio.

56. LDS, LDS Pedigree Resource Sheet, "Pedigree Resource File", database, FamilySearch

(http://familysearch.org/pal:/MM9.2.1.

57. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," "1912."

58. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, "September, 1912."

59. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," "1912", Charles F. Lepper.

60. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

61. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper says b. 30 May 1822 in New York.

62. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

63. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, Walnut Twp.

64. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

65. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

66. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F Lepper.

67. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, "at the age of sixteen was able to bring his father and mother west to Waverly, Pike county, Ohio, where he rented a home and and secured employment as a farm hand."

68. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," moved 1854.

69. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, "Later ... came to Appanoose county and purchased one hundred and sixty acres of land in Walnut township, whereon he resided until his death " i.e. after his 1855 marriage.

70. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891), probated Feb. 3, 1896.

71. State of Iowa, *Mary A Lepper Death Certificate*, (issued 1912; copy provided 1989), died of "Acute Dysentery" of 10 days; contributory cause "Asthma" of 3 days.

72. perh. Funeral Home, *Mary A Lepper Death Notice*, (1912), PASSED AWAY at her home near Clarkdale, Iowa. Friday, August 30, 1912, 4:40 p. m. Mary A. Lepper Age 84 years, 8 months and 15 days. Funeral services will be held at the Residence Sunday, September 1, at 2:0 p. m. con- ducted by A. B. Hightshoe. Interment in Elgin Cemetery. Friends invited.

73. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

74. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, James: "Later ... came to Appanoose county and purchased one hundred and sixty acres of land in Walnut township, whereon he resided until his death " i.e. after his 1855 marriage "After his demise his widow remained on the farm, making her home with her son Barton."

75. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

76. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F Lepper.

77. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

78. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

79. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 79 in 1932.

80. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1870, Iowa, Appanoose Co., "Electronic," 16 in 1870.

81. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 79 in 1932, Charles F. Lepper.

82. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891).

83. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

84. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

85. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

86. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

87. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

88. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

89. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 65 in 1932.

90. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 65 in 1932 Charles F. Lepper.

91. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891).

92. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

93. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

- 94. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, after James' death, "his widow remained on the farm, making her home with her son Barton."
- 95. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," conclusion: writer (Charles F, not J.H.?) says "My father's children are:" and then does not name a Charles F or J.H.
- 96. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891).

97. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," by Gertrude Lepper of Dolgeville, Iowa "Freemont", in this retyped version; not "Freeman" nor "Freeman"."

98. James Lepper, *James Lepper will*, (Jan. 26, 1891), clearly "Charles T. Lepper", in a handwritten copy of the original will; possibly "T." is an error and was "F." in the original.

99. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

- 100. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 101. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 102. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," J. H. Lepper.
- 103. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," mother b "I think part of these sons
- were half brothers. I am not sure why, but ti seems to me, Wyant and James, Maria and Jane were of one set."
- 104. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 105. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 106. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 107. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 108. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 109. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 110. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 111. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 112. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," killed in the Civil War.

113. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, *Lepper newspaper article 1933*, "Electronic," killed in the Civil War; Charles F. Lepper.

- 114. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 115. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 116. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 117. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 118. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 119. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 120. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 121. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 122. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 123. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 124. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 125. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 126. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 127. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 128. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891).
- 129. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891), not yet 21 in 1891.
- 130. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891).
- 131. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891), not yet 21 in 1891.
- 132. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891).
- 133. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."

134. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

135. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.

136. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

- 137. James Lepper, James Lepper will, (Jan. 26, 1891).
- 138. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.
- 139. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 71 in 1932.
- 140. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 71 in 1932; Charles F. Lepper.
- 141. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic."
- 142. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.
- 143. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 144. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 145. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II.

146. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., *Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa*, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol II, moved to Centerville 1903, prominent there in 1913.

147. S. J. Clarke Publishing Co., Past and Present of Appanoose County, Iowa, (Chicago, 1913), "Electronic," 430-431; vol

- II.
- 148. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, The Goddard Book, vol I, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984), 164.
- 149. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 150. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1880, Iowa, Appanoose Co., (Center Twp), "Electronic," age 29 in 1880 census.
- 151. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1900, S. Dak., Sully Co., (Goodwater Twp), "Electronic," born July 1851.
- 152. Guy Goddard Pedigree Chart, private papers.
- 153. Martha Lepper Pedigree Chart, private papers.
- 154. Guy Goddard Pedigree Chart, private papers.
- 155. Martha Lepper Pedigree Chart, private papers.
- 156. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 157. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 158. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 159. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 160. Guy Goddard Pedigree Chart, private papers.
- 161. Mary Goddard, Tom Goddard's War, (unpublished, 1961), 38.
- 162. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 163. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 164. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 81 in 1933.
- 165. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1870, Iowa, Appanoose Co., "Electronic," age 18 in 1870.
- 166. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1860, Iowa, Appanoose Co., "Electronic," age 8 in 1860.
- 167. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," age 81 in 1933; Charles F. Lepper.
- 168. Guy Goddard Pedigree Chart, private papers, date is a speculation.
- 169. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1870, Iowa, Appanoose Co., "Electronic."

170. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, newspaper typesetter.

- 171. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, July 1903 to September 1907; "In one of her reports, my mother explained that no formal duties were set forth for the matron, so she determined 'to try to do all those little things a mother usually does for her boys.' Thus, she did immense amounts of sewing and worked with the Women's Relief Corps, which provided quantities of chair cushions, headrests, backpads, napkins, tablecloths and other items for the home and its little hospital."
- 172. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1910, S. Dak., Clay Co., (Vermillion), "Electronic."
- 173. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, The family moved to Vermillion, so sons Guy and Ray could attend South Dakota state university, in 1907.
- 174. Mary Goddard, Tom Goddard's War, (unpublished, 1961), 37f.
- 175. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1880, Iowa, Appanoose Co., (Center Twp), "Electronic," age 29 on June 14.
- 176. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1900, S. Dak., Sully Co., (Goodwater Twp), "Electronic."
- 177. Fall River County Historical Society, Fall River County Pioneer Histories, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, homesteaded.
- 178. Fall River County Historical Society, Fall River County Pioneer Histories, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102.
- 179. Mary Goddard, *Tom Goddard's War*, (unpublished, 1961), 38, Martha lived with her only daughter, a spinster school principal, until Io's death in 1925.
- 180. U. S. Govt, U. S. Census, 1920, South Dakota, Brown Co., Series: T625 Roll: 1715 Page: 104-5, Martha, Io, and a boarder from Norway living in Wilcon Apartments in Aberdeen.
- 181. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic," Charles F. Lepper.
- 182. Mary Goddard, *Tom Goddard's War*, (unpublished, 1961), 38, until Io's death in 1925, and than became a member of Sim's family at Sheridan, Wyo., and Boulder, Colo.
- 183. J. H. Lepper, Mason City, Iowa, Lepper newspaper article 1933, "Electronic."
- 184. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, The Goddard Book, vol I, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984), 164.
- 185. Guy Goddard Pedigree Chart, private papers, "Body moved to Sully County in 1950", perhaps after his widow's death.
- 186. Mary Goddard, *Tom Goddard's War*, (unpublished, 1961), 2,36, was attending Troy Academy when he enlisted (1863); "Tom lost no time re-enrolling in Troy Academy after he got home." (1865).
- 187. Mary Goddard, Tom Goddard's War, (unpublished, 1961), 36.
- 188. Fall River County Historical Society, Fall River County Pioneer Histories, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102.
- 189. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, July 1903 to September 1907.
- 190. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, after Civil War, studied law and practiced in Centerville.
- 191. Fall River County Historical Society, Fall River County Pioneer Histories, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102.
- 192. Mary Goddard, *Tom Goddard's War*, (unpublished, 1961), 36f, "At the second general election held in the county, I was elected Dist. Atty. while still residing on the farm, and was re^aelected to the same office which I held until statehood when I resigned it to accept the office of County Judge to which I had been elected, and which I continued to hold for three successive terms. While holding these offices, I resided at the (Sully) county seat, Onida, practicing law, and learned that there was not enough law business in our county to keep a family so I sold my law library and came back to my farm and turned my attention to live stock. "I was out of office only two years, when I was elected to the legislature where I have served ever since (four terms). The past two times I was nominated by acclamation."
- 193. Fall River County Historical Society, Fall River County Pioneer Histories, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102.

194. Mary Goddard, *Tom Goddard's War*, (unpublished, 1961), 36f, "At the second general election held in the county, I was elected Dist. Atty. while still residing on the farm, and was re^aelected to the same office which I held until statehood when I resigned it to accept the office of County Judge to which I had been elected, and which I continued to hold for three successive terms. While holding these offices, I resided at the (Sully) county seat, Onida, practicing law, and learned that there was not enough law business in our county to keep a family so I sold my law library and came back to my farm and turned my attention to live stock. "I was out of office only two years, when I was elected to the legislature where I have served ever since (four terms). The past two times I was nominated by acclamation."

195. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102. 196. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, homesteaded.

197. Fall River County Historical Society, *Fall River County Pioneer Histories*, (Fall River, S. Dak. (C) 1976), 102, The family moved to Vermillion, so sons Guy and Ray could attend South Dakota state university, in 1907.

198. Mary Goddard, Tom Goddard's War, (unpublished, 1961), 37.

199. U. S. govt, U. S. Census, 1910, S. Dak., Clay Co., (Vermillion), "Electronic," T624 R1478 P229-230, Thomas M. Goddard age 63, living on Cottage Ave. in Vermillion; with Martha F. age 59, Io age 34, Guy age 23, and Ray age 21.

- 200. GG.ftw, Date of Import: 5 Jul 2004.
- 201. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 202. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 203. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, The Goddard Book, vol I, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984), 164.
- 204. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, The Goddard Book, vol I, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984).
- 205. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, The Goddard Book, vol I, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984), 183.
- 206. John W. and Pearl Goddard Harms, The Goddard Book, Volume I, (Gateway Press, Inc. 1984), 183.
- 207. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 208. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 209. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 210. personal knowledge.
- 211. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, *The Goddard Book, vol I*, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984), 183. 212. personal knowledge.
- 213. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, The Goddard Book, vol I, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984), 183.
- 214. Harms, John W., and Harms, Pearl G, The Goddard Book, vol I, (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1984).

215. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.

216. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.

- 217. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 218. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 219. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 220. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 221. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 222. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 223. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 224. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 225. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 226. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 227. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 228. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 229. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 230. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 231. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 232. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 233. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 234. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 235. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 236. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.
- 237. Russell L. Goddard, "RLG Chart," Circulated at the Goddard Gathering, St. Louis, Missouri, June 2004.
- 238. Goddard2003_cousins.FTW, Date of Import: May 2, 2007.